
TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen
Meeting Minutes

September 12, 2018
MEMBERS PRESENT:  John Adams, David Smith, Jim McGoff
OTHERS PRESENT:  Esther Dobbins-Marsh, Terry Straight, Nancy Murphy, Kevin Sawyer, Bill Wilson, Cecily Richardson, Ruth Hook, Ken Wiren, Ron Taylor, Bruce Schwaegler, Dennis Streeter, Ann Green, Deb McGoff, Kevin Follensbee

I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30
Chief Straight – Fire Department
Straight presented his report to the board for the June & July meetings. The fire department has made 100 calls to date vs approximately 90 at this time last year. About 60% of these calls have been for medical situations. The department will have on going training, scheduled equipment maintenance and pump flow tests over the next few months. McGoff asked about the FEMA meeting that was on Straight’s activity list – Straight responded that he’d met with FEMA to review the 2017 storm damage along with Michael Gilbert. Straight suggested the board contact Michael Gilbert for more information on the FEMA situation. McGoff asked about changing the rear end and transmission fluids on the trucks like in the past. Straight said that work is done as needed and fluids are merely topped off. Smith asked what is the criteria used to determine what maintenance is done. Straight said Reed’s makes that determination based on the usage of the trucks. Smith also asked about minutes from fire department meetings. Straight will check on that as he thought all minutes had been submitted. Dobbins-Marsh will provide to the board for review, and will post on the front bulletin board. Smith also mentioned that he’s received some verbal complaints about speeding to calls. Straight will speak to the fire fighters.
Nancy Murphy – Treasurer

Murphy reported on the cash situation for the town. While there is approximately $450,000 in cash, there are still several large payments to be made in the future. To date the town has paid ½ to Rivendell, ½ to the Trust Funds and ¾ to Grafton County. The town is running approximately $200,000 in arrears. She reviewed the budget and looking at discretionary spending (supplies, uniforms, etc.) there is about $200-$250 of total costs. She reminded the board that while departments may be under budget, they should start spending for items that are needed, not wanted. When the budget is set it’s based on the assumption that all taxes will be collected when due, and that’s not the case and impacts the cash flow. Smith asked if the board should place a hold in spending. Murphy said if no more taxes are received it leaves the town with $150K of cash for the remainder of the year. Unless the town collects 100% of the taxes, cash flow is always an issue. Murphy will keep the board informed if we are reaching a crisis point. Some reasons we are short on cash is we are paying for FEMA expenses this year that are part of the 2017 storms. Any money we do receive from FEMA needs to be paid back to the Roads & Bridges Capitol Reserves – we can’t use those reimbursements for general spending. The town is paying to rent culverts and Murphy isn’t sure if FEMA will reimburse us for those expenses. McGoff asked why we’re renting the culverts – Straight said the cost to replace was around $30K so the town decided to rent instead of purchase. Green asked if we submit the tax arrears to the DRA. Adams said the audits reflect this in their report. Murphy spoke about the surplus that was applied to the tax rate last year. The issue is that the surplus is based on the assumption of 100% of tax collection. So while we under spent our budget, we also received less than anticipated due to unpaid taxes. McGoff stated that the town needs to get better at collecting taxes. Hook thanked Murphy for a great explanation of the cash flow vs budget analysis. Adams wants to research the town’s obligation to pay Grafton County and others at 100% of what we own them if we’ve only collected 80% of taxes, for example. Murphy will put together a list of FEMA expenses for the board to review. Wiren asked what the FEMA funds outstanding is – Murphy said around $350,000. McGoff was told that Piermont has received all their FEMA funds and doesn’t understand why Orford hasn’t. Adams said part of the issue was the un-timely submission of data by the road agent at that time. 
Bill Wilson – Tree Warden

Wilson discussed the trees on the town mall. Smith said he’d received estimates to remove the tree. Wilson said as the tree warden he can’t do the work, but over sees the process. Adams asked if Wilson could work with Parks & Playgrounds and create a work spec for the work to be completed on the mall. Wilson said if the town is planning on replacing the tree do not grind the stump – have it removed. Smith asked about the tree on the post office property. Wilson said he has no say in tree removal on private property. Smith said because it’s a public hazard the same company could remove both trees at the same time. Smith shared the estimates received to date – Mike Clark, Warren, NH $1,500 to cut to the stump; Thomson Tree Service, Orford, NH (verbal) $1,000 to cut to the stump, and Bruce Streeter, Orford, NH $1,750 to cut to the stump. McGoff said if Thomson can provide a written estimate for $1,000 and include clean up in that price, he would go with that bid. Smith will contact the power company to address the limbs of that tree going thru the power lines
Motion made to accept the Thomson Tree Service estimate based on the receipt of a written estimate that includes clean-up for $1,000 and before the work is started will make sure the power company can assist with the limb removal.  Motion passed.
Smith mentioned a tree on the mall near Route 10 – possibly the state can remove the tree – Smith will contact the state.
Kevin Sawyer – Highway Department

Sawyer presented a report to the board and discussed the on-going work of grading roads, and cleaning out culvert ends. Some roads will need to be regraded before winter and the catch basin on Norris Road needs to be flushed out. McGoff said the fire department might be able to help with that. Straight said a company from Meredith, (Belmore or Belmont) will come and take care of that – the information should be at the town garage. Sawyer is looking at prices for chains and an air jack and will be taking the trucks to be inspected by the end of September. Smith mentioned that due to cash flow being tight, the air jack might have to wait for 2019. The sand has been put up and Sawyer is looking into purchasing salt for the winter. The board reviewed the salt pricing and usage. Sawyer was told we used 450 tons last year, but that seemed high. Dobbins-Marsh will contact the salt companies to determine usage and the rates. McGoff stated he’s received a lot of positive feedback on the job that Sawyer is doing and feels he should be hired as the Road Agent. Smith said he’d like to wait until Sawyer has his 90-day review before offering the position to him. Adams read the job requirements to make sure Sawyer understands what the job requires. Smith suggested giving the job requirement to Sawyer so he can review and discuss at his 90-day review. Board also asked Sawyer to look into state run classes for highway employees. 
Motion made evaluate Kevin Sawyer for the position of road agent upon completion of his 90-days. Motion passed.

Because of the quality of candidates for the Road Agent position, McGoff asked if the board should consider adding additional road crew personnel. The board agreed. Hook asked if anyone had contacted Charlie Smith about the sand pit analysis. McGoff will contact him. Wiren asked how the 1-ton was running – Sawyer said it was running good.
II.  Old Business

A.  Board Reports
a. McGoff reported the Planning Board was waiting to receive minutes from the Community Development Finance Authority. Dobbins-Marsh said they had arrived and were printed for Paul Carreiro.
b. Smith reported he will be attending the Parks & Playgrounds meeting on the 19th, and on the 18th will attend a Cemetery Commission meeting.

B. Community Field

The board reviewed the Amendment to the original agreement. Dobbins-Marsh discussed changes Rivendell would like to make. It was agreed to have the Parks & Playgrounds committee review the documents, requests and provide their feedback to the board.
C. Tree Removal – discussed prior with Bill Wilson
D. Truck Bids

Adams reviewed the bids for a 2018 F-550 and a 2019 F-550. McGoff needs to determine if adding a 10’ plow will void the warranty on the truck. The board checked the bid to see if a warranty was part of the price – it was not. McGoff still thinks the 1-Ton can be used for this winter and the town should wait to purchase this truck next year. Adams said the funds to purchase the truck come from the Capital Funds, so this won’t impact the cash flow. McGoff feels that even if a new truck is purchased, the 1-Ton should be kept as a backup. Blanchard thought the warrant stipulated that the 1-Ton be sold and the proceeds used to offset the cost of the new purchase. Adams said the warrant leaves that to the Selectboard’s discretion. Adams will research if the town is obligated to purchase the truck and if the contract previously signed for the Truck Package can be cancelled. 
E. Upper Stonehouse Mtn. Road work

McGoff said he’s still waiting for estimates to do work on the project. Nothing received yet.
F. Certificates of Cemetery PC Funds
Blanchard advised the board of the importance of paying $1,230.74 to get new paper for these certificates. He feels the original certificates are lost or misfiled, but in the unlikely event they were taken, purchasing new paper it will prevent anyone from cashing them out. The value is approximately $60,000. If in the future the certificates are found by the town, the $1230.74 will be refunded.

Motion made to concur with the Trustee of the Trust Funds proposed action to make certain Mutual Funds Shares in accounts with Fidelity investments transferrable to other Trustee accounts at Fidelity by converting shares represented by missing paper certificates purchased before 1985, to modern shares at Fidelity in the name of Town of Orford, Trustees of Trust Public. Further, the town will provide Trustee Blanchard a check in the amount of $1,230.74 made payable to Fidelity Investments for the required purchase of “Lost Original Instruments Affidavit and Agreement in Connection with Blanket Lost Original Instruments Bond” from Chubb Insurance Companies. Motion passed.

G. Other

a. Smith updated the board on work pending at Jacob’s Brook. Dobbins-Marsh sent a certified letter to abutter R. Green. Smith is waiting for additional estimates to be received.
b. McGoff would like the Deputy Admin Assistant to start training soon. It was agreed that Dobbins-Marsh will start training Ruth Hook on the Accounts Payable system.

c. Smith requested the board submit a letter to support overriding the Governor’s Veto of SB446 and SB365. Adams said this is both a financial and political issue and the select board needs to represent the town. The board receives direction from the town at the Annual Meeting and from Public Hearings. McGoff said he’s heard from many people in town that they are in favor of this action. The board agreed to amend the letter to state “As a result of substantial feedback in the Town of Orford, we respectfully urge you to vote to override the Governor’s veto of SB446 and SB365” Dobbins-Marsh amended the letter, the board signed and it was emailed to those addressed on the letter.

d. McGoff read a complaint received from Janice Bartley on August 24, 2018. She complained that Kevin Sawyer was on his cell phone and ran her off the road while driving a highway truck. McGoff spoke with Sawyer and he indicated that the driver was actually Russell Dennis. Dennis wrote a response to the complaint and apologized. He admitted being on his cell phone, but disputes that he crossed the center line. Adams will contact Bartley to review the situation and will send a copy of her complaint and the response to her. 
III. New Business
A.  Correspondence

The board reviewed a letter received as an abutter for property that’s filed for a minor subdivision
B. Review and Approval of MS-535

The board reviewed and signed the MS-535 document. Dobbins-Marsh will upload to the DRA.
C. Sawyer Brook Road Dredging

Smith mentioned that there was work being done near Sawyer Brook and Route 10. The Orford Conservation Commission recently met about this and are discussing the issue.
D. Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed 
where necessary.

IV. Comments & Questions from Public

None at this time.
A motion was made to enter into nonpublic session for tax and personnel matters at 8:40 PM.  A roll call vote of member’s present was taken with a decision in the affirmative.

The Board resumed the regular meeting at 9:02 PM.  A vote was taken with a decision in the affirmative to seal the minutes of the nonpublic session.

Approval of Minutes

The minutes of July 25, 2018 were approved as amended.

The minutes of August 22, 2018 were approved as amended

The minutes of August 28, 2018 were approved as amended

The minutes of September 4, 2018 were approved as amended

V.  Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 9:25 PM
Respectfully Submitted,
Esther Dobbins-Marsh

Administrative Assistant

